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Short summary: 
  
Kagoshima Japanese Cultural Exchange Program really gives me an unforgettable experience in my life. 
Before going to Japan, I was so worried that I could not communicate with the others well as I cannot 
speak Japanese fluently. However, because of this program, I had a chance to improve my Japanese 
speaking and listening skills. It was not an easy job but I really enjoyed chatting with Japanese. 
Moreover, I had a lot of “first time” during this journey. For example, it was my first time to stay in 
Japanese’s home and live with them. That two-days-homestay experience was memorable. My 
homestay family was . was very nice and patient. She not only introduced me to 
her students, but also made home-made sushi with me. Also, she brought me to handmade market, 
so that I could try to sell the products to Japanese. I was really thankful to meet her and I hope that I 
can visit her next year.  
During this trip, I not only had a chance to improve my Japanese language, but also met a lot of new 
friends, including Japanese and CUHK students. As I benefited a lot from this program, I would like to 
thank the organizers, the staff of Kapic Center and The Department of Japanese Studies, for giving me 
such brilliant experience. 
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Short Summary: 

 
I gained a lot from this Japanese and Japanese culture learning program. The most impressive one to 
me is home stay, it is because I want to try to live in a Japanese style house and see what’s the 
different between Japan and Hong Kong. Luckily, my host family, Mr. Kondo, is very nice and his home 
is Ikkenya, which is a usual type of Japanese’s house. The area of the house is very large, can’t imagine 
how much would it costs if the same kind of house being sold in Hong Kong. Mr. Kondo teach me how 
to make 3 kinds of traditional Kagoshima food, including peanut tofu, youkan and black sugar cake, 
they are all healthy and Mr. Kondo said that is the advantage of Japanese dessert ‘Okashi’.  
 
  The difference between the University of Kagoshima and Chinese University of Hong Kong also make 
me surprised. First of all, the price of a lunch set in canteen is very low, which is as low as CUHK, but 
the quality is obviously better than ours. I hope I can also have this kind of meal in CUHK too. The 
faculties are also different from us by Faculty of Farming, which is similar to Life Science in CUHK, but 
the Faculty of Farming also include a program related to spirit, the industry of spirit is well developed 
in Kagoshima and hence the University of Kagoshima have to train elites in this aspect. 
 
  In the last day of the whole program, we go to the Kagoshima city in a 4-people group with a student 
from the University of Kagoshima, it is the first time for us to explore the city. Before this day, we have 
a schedule to what place to go and what things to buy, however, a heavy rain destroy all the plan and 
we change the focus to shopping and eating only instead. We have tried a type of crushed ice called 
‘ShiroKuma’, which means white bear, it is so sweet and the taste is very match with the fruits. Not 
only the crushed ice but we also go to a restaurant and tried ‘KuroButa’, which means black pig. The 
meat of black pig is different from the normal one, the lipid and the lean part distribute clearly and 
evenly so that it is delicious, I strongly recommend black pig to the people who will go to Kagoshima. 
 
  I think the program give me a chance to experience a lot that I can’t do the same thing by just 
travelling to Kagoshima. I wish I can improve my Japanese and can communicate with Mr. Kondo in the 
next time when I go to Japan. 
 
 
 
 
 







 
 
 
Short Summary: 
 
I have went to Kagoshima for a short term summer exchange and homestay. The programme last 11 
days, I have learnt so many things about Japanese and Culture of Japan. With the help of host family 
and teachers in KAPIC center, I have got a lot of improvements in Japanese learning and Japan Culture 
understanding. 
 
Before the plan of home staying in home of okamia san, teachers in KAPIC Center taught us skills and 
grammar of Japanese and habits, words to say while home staying. Also, we have tried to wear the 
traditional clothes of Japan-Kimono, teachers of Kimono School in Kagoshima chose us suitable Kimono 
and help us to wear them. They also taught us the history, development, types and the culture shown 
by the Kimono. I was so surprised that one clothe can represent the whole culture of Japan, and also 
shown the respect to the nature that do not waste any part of the materials of Kimono. 
 
With anxious and excited, I introduced myself to the host family-okamia san’s family in day 5 in front of 
all the host families. I was first so anxious that if my words were not clear, or they could not 
understand what I am talking about. But surprisingly, our communications were quite fluent or even 
perfect. I could talk normally with Okamia san’s family. His family include his wife misako, his daughter 
and her husband, also with his grandson uuta, granddaughter yuki chan. I had a warm time with his 
family.  
 
In the first day of home staying, Okami san brought me to the restaurant near the Kirijima-shi, where 
have an Ashiyu. This is the first time I tried Ashiyu, the feel is quite good but is not the most important 
in this Ashiyu trial. I chatted a lot with Misako san, about my life in Hong Kong, Chinese University and 
my family. This is a great time in my trip. 
 
After that, I have did so many “First time in life” in Japan. Including Japanese-BBQ, sleeping on Tatami, 
playing Park Golf, working in Hatake and catching Unagi in Hatake. These activities are all planned by 



Okamia family, I love them so much! I want to thank them here and I really want to visit them again in 
future as I think 2 days were not enough for me to understand daily life of Japanese. 
 
Then, we have visits to Kagoshima University, Ookuro Primary School. And I found so many differences 
between Hong Kong students and Japanese’s. Firstly, Japanese students start learning English from 
Secondary School. Compare to Hong Kong students which may start it from birth, is quite a big surprise 
to me. Another thing mentioned by them is: Some of them mixed up Hong Kong and Taiwan before our 
presentation about Hong Kong. It made me to think deeply. In fact Hong Kong is only a small place in 
the world. Although being an International Commercial Centre, we should still work on it to make us 
more success, for example in the developments of technologies or politics strategies. 

 



 
 

 



 

 









Short Summary: 
 
This was my first time to visit Japan so I was very excited for the whole program. I wanted to 
experience the lifestyle of Japanese and understand more about the whole country. Luckily, the 
activities held by KAPIC center fulfilled all my wants. It provided rare chances for non-Japanese, just 
like me, to join in the traditional activities so as to understand more about Japan. I had learned more 
about the Japanese culture via experiencing some of the Japanese traditions. For instance, I had worn 
the beautiful Kimono to experience the traditional wearing of the Japanese. It was a treasurable 
memory for me to wear as Japanese and know the history behind Kimono. Besides, the tea ceremony 
also broadened my horizons by revealing the ways Japanese treat the guests. The ways they greet each 
other and the whole tea ceremony were really amazing! Also, I had drunk matcha and ate the delicious 
dessert in the tea ceremony, which may not taste the same when I eat them in Hong Kong. 
Furthermore, activities done during homestay were also amazing! I had ate a lot of tasty food like 
Ramen, shabushabu, fried chicken, sushi, etc during the two-day homestay. Living in the traditional 
house of Japanese, and visiting in famous tourist spot also enable me to learn more about the local 
culture and history. All of the above were very important memories to me that I shall never forget.  
 
What’s more, I had improved my speaking skill in Japanese. As Japanese is the only language that host 
family, staff in KAPIC center and I can communicate through, I had to speak Japanese to them even 
though I speak it poorly. Luckily, people we met in Kagoshima are all very nice and friendly. They were 
patient to listen to my poor Japanese and corrected me when I made a mistake. This encouraged me to 



speak more Japanese instead of Cantonese in Kagoshima. As a result, my speaking had been improved 
throughout this exchange program and I become braver when I speak Japanese. However, there was a 
disappointing thing in the trip. That is the bad weather! For the whole trip, there were only two sunny 
days, and the rest are raining days. It rained heavily nearly every day and we could not go outside for 
visiting or seeing the beautiful sight! Hope that next time I can go to Kagoshima in sunny days! 
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Short Summary: 
 
I love Japanese culture since I was young. During my university life, I started to study Japanese 
language so that I can have a deeper understanding of Japanese culture. This summer, I am so glad 
that I had an opportunity to improve my Japanese language, as well as learn more about Japanese 
culture in Kagoshima. 
Although it was not my first time to go to Japan, it was my first time to explore more about Japan. 
 
In KAPIC Centre, we wore traditional Kimono. It was my first time to wear Kimono. Although it was 
really complicated to wear Kimono, I was so excited to try it. After wearing Kimono, we learnt the 
etiquettes such as how to sit. Apart from being pretty only, we also experienced the traditional 
Kimono culture. 
Besides, we experienced Japanese tea ceremony. We tried to stir Matcha and taste it together with 
sweet Japanese dessert. Although the dessert was a bit too sweet, it was balanced by Matcha. 
Matcha and Japanese dessert are really perfect match. 
 
Also, we celebrated Tanabata Festival with kindergarten students. We sang the Tanabata song and 
wrote our prayer on paper strip. Although Tanabata is Chinese festival, Chinese people seldom 
celebrate it. On the other hand, Japanese people still celebrate Tanabata. Therefore, it was a 
interesting experience that can be seldom found in Hong Kong. 
 
Besides, we experienced Japanese family life during two days one night homestay. My host family 
was really nice and friendly. She taught me Japanese language, as well as philosophy of life. I learnt a 
lot in those two days. 
 
Apart from cultural experiences, we also had chance to communicate with students in Kagoshima 
University and Ooguro Primary School. We played different games and chatted a lot. Through our 
communication, our Japanese oral skills were improved. 
 
In conclusion, in those ten days, we learnt about different traditional Japanese culture in KAPIC 
Centre; we experienced Japanese family life through homestay; and we made new friends during 
communication with Kagoshima local students. It was a brilliant exchange trip and enriched my 
summer vacation. 







 
 
 
Short summary: 
 
This programme was an amazing trip. We can have the cultural, language and social experience 
with Japanese.  We lived with the Japanese family and experienced their life and attitude.  It 
was my first time to interact with Japanese.  At the beginning, I was really nervious to express 
in Japanese.  Eventually, I can speak Japanese in whole sentence during this 10-days 
experience.  Moreover, there were some activities for us to try Japanese traditional culture 
such as making Japanese cuisine and wearing traditional costumes.  Moreover, there were 
some activities for us to try Japanese traditional culture such as making Japanese cuisine and 
wearing traditional costumes.  I was really happy to meet CUHK students who joined this trip 
together.   



 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 



 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 



 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 



 

 
 

 

 
 
 
Short summary: 
 
Don’t worry. You do not have to be afraid that you will be facing a lot of problems. Things that you are 
worried about will be nothing when you arrive KAPIC. The staff there will be facing your difficulties 
with you and your classmates will be facing them with you too. It is a short summer programme, but 
it is more like an intense programme of experiencing Japan. All you have to do is to be enthusiastic 
about Japan and be passionate to try and learn. It is not a travel trip; it is not scheduled with tourist 
spots and fun. It is an exchange programme; it gives you something more than traveling fun. 
 
This programme made my first time being in Japan. In this 10 days Japanese language and culture 
exchange programme, I have met a lot of Japanese and learnt a lot from them. The experience I got 
from this programme cannot be replaced by any traveling trip in Japan or any experience I could get 
in any other places. Japanese language and culture exchange programme made me feel I am an 
insider, rather than appreciating Japanese beauty from outside being a visitor. The benefits I have got 
were more than just the improvement of Japanese speaking skills, but it is also about the knowledge 
of Japanese characteristics and culture. 
 
In these ten days, we tried Kimono, Chadou; we enjoyed a Japanese culture and learnt about the 
beauty of Japanese culture through activities and lectures. We met students from kindergarten, 
primary school as well as university; we made friends and we experienced the most authentic 
Japanese food and activities. We visited the museum next to KAPIC and we had homestay; we sang 
Japanese songs together and we tried on clothes from different parts of the world. We explored 
Kagoshima together and we made a lot of reminiscent memories. All these had made us insiders of 
Japan, unlike tourists who would only see the beautiful parts of Japan. We lived like Japanese and we 
tried to talk like Japanese. We experienced something that we will never experience if we only come 
as a tourist. 
 
Although the only sunny time was the homestay session, the happiness we have got from different 
parties was not affected. We have got a lot of warmth and care from Mr. Watanabe, Miss Ookubo, 
Miss Utsunomiya, and Mr. Shimomatsu. They taught us Japanese, as well as Japanese culture; they 



shared their experience and gave us a lot of advice. We had Japanese friends from Kagoshima 
University; we exchanged our contacts and we promised to meet again someday later. Meeting 
different kinds of people is the treasure of this trip. From their experience and their thoughts, we 
have learnt so much about Japanese culture and more important, life and thoughts. There were so 
many touching moments and all the memories we have made in these ten days were unique and 
special. 
 
It would be impossible to have all these in a normal traveling trip. How lucky we are! 
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Short summary:  
 

I had my first trip to Japan when I was a year 1 student. I am not a fan of Japanese culture, for 
example, I seldom read comics, listen to Japanese pop music and so on. That means, I did not know 
Japanese before that trip. But after I have gone to Tokyo, I was deeply attracted by this place. My first 



impression of Japan was, the streets are really tidy without rubbish bins, and Japanese people are so 
polite. I had a wonderful five days in Japan. After that, I decide to learn Japanese so as to have more 
knowledge about Japan. That’s why I would have the KAPIC trip in the last summer holiday.  

 
I had a really unforgettable exchange change in KAPIC center. During the program, I have tried a lot 

of my first experience such as wearing Kimono, playing with Japanese Kindergarteners, having 
homestay etc.  These were wonderful attempts in my life. For instant, the most wonderful part I like is 
playing with Japanese children. We have visited a primary school, called nearby the KAPIC 
Center. So why it is unforgettable? Yes, I found that although there are only thirty something students in 
whole school, and the facilities of their school were simple and crude, they satisfied with their own 
special school life. I have asked one of the student—are you yearning for living in city—and he said “I 
don’t, I like my home.” It was not a great dream, but a great expression to have his dream.  
 

I also got some pretty nice new friends after joining the Kagoshima exchange program. Although 
we come from different background—we have different study majors, we are in different study year, 
and we are in different Japanese learning level, we have a same objective—to learn Japanese. I would 
like to say a big thanks to those who helped me during this exchange program. I recognize that I am a 
stupid and speak so bad in Japanese. Thank you all for helping.   
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Short Summary: 
 
   It is really great and thankful to give me chance to participate this Kagioshima Japenese Language 
and Culture Learning Programme. Although this is my second travel to Kagoshima, this beautiful place 
shows me different charm every time. At the very beginning, 18 of us seem as strangers with each other, 
but we became good friends after joining this programme as we lived in the Kapic Centre together like 
as if we are in university hostel. Also, we always shared our experiences of learning Japaese and of 
course, the valuable memory we gained in the homestay section.  

In this programme, we tried varied things like wearing the kimono( )and trying sadou( ) 
so as to learn more about traditional Japanese culture. I remembered that it was a hard mission to wear 
the kimono as there are so many steps and accessories. We had to follow teachers’ actions step by step 
and checked by them after each step in order to ensure we wear kimono correctly. Then, the 
communication with children from primary school is also an unforgettable experience. They are so 
self-disciplined that they distributed the lunch and tidied it up afterwards. They even taught me how to 
tear a milk box apart in a correct way so that the boxes could be assembled tidily. 

Meanwhile, the day with student from Kagoshima University is a valuable memory as well. We 
presented both Hong Kong and Japanese culture respectively. I remembered that students from 
Kagoshima University learn how to speck in Cantonese during the presentation and that was really an 
interesting cultural shock moment. After that, we played game together and the game passing message 
was in fact a mission for everyone as it required us to speak in different languages like Japanese, 
Cantonese, English and Putonghua. Many jokes appeared because of wrong pronunciation! 

The second last day we spent a day in Kagoshima city centre with Kagoshima University’s students 
in trying famous food of Kagoshima and exploring around. For example, we tried the korobuta ( ) 



and shirokuma( ) which are representative food of Kagoshima. Moreover, we took many photos and 
decorated them funny stickers and words as if we had no language barrier. Of course, the delicious 
lunch we had in the Kagoshima University is also a great way to experience the campus life of the 
students. 
Eventually, Baba family took really good care of me and enabled me to experience various kinds of 
things like American barbecue, hot spring( ) and taiko( ). It was the first time I hear the taiko 
performance in such a close distance and roast a big pork in a barbecue! I would not forget we shared a 
big sweet watermelon and talked a lot in a comfortable afternoon. 
Nevertheless, I would like to thank staff of Kapic Centre for looking after us and organizing activities for 
us in this period of time. Thank you for all people in this programme! 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 





 
 
 
 



 
 

  
 

 

 
 

 

 



Short Summary: 

I have joined the short-term exchange programme to Kagoshima this summer. It has been a 
wonderful and treasurable experience for me. Throughout the ten days of the programme, we have 
many different activities, such as wearing kimono, visiting the University of Kagoshima, home-staying, 
etc. 

Among these activities, the most memorable one must be home-staying. My host family was a very 
happy and cheerful family. I can feel the love between family members. Mother was a very funny 
person who was playing jokes all the time. They owned 5 dogs and loved them so much as well. 
During the two days staying in their home, Mother treated me as her true daughter. They all treated 
me as one of their family members. It was just so warm. We did not go to any attractions. Instead, I 
had lunch with their friends, walk their dogs and celebrate Fathers’ Day with them. These allow me to 
know more about their daily life and the attitude to things and people, which was a very nice 
experience. Mother’s food was very delicious, I liked it so much. On the day of saying bye, I cried. 
When they saw me crying, they said to me, “You can always come back home.” This was far too 
sweet. Now, I would proudly say, I have another mother in Japan who loves me so much. 

Visiting the University of Kagoshima was also a very memorable part in the programme. We have 
visited the campus and communicated with the student there. I was very interested in the department 
of farming as this does not exist in Hong Kong. It was so funny to see cows and sheep appear in the 
campus. I was interested in the study of making Japanese wine too. After visiting, we went to a 
classroom. In that classroom, we introduce Hong Kong to students of the University of Kagoshima 
while they introduce Kagoshima to us. It was so happy to hear they said that they would like to visit 
Hong Kong after listening to our introduction. We were divided into groups afterwards. We ate some 
snacks and played games. It was a fun day. We made friends with the students in the University of 
Kagoshima and exchanged our contact in LINE. 

It was a very good programme to join. After those 10 days, I became more confident in speaking 
Japanese. I have learnt a lot more about Japanese culture as well. Teachers in Kapic Centre were all 



so nice and had spent so much effort in taking care of us. Thank you so much for the organization 
done by department and teachers in Kapic Centre allowing us to have this experience. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 















 



 
 
Short Summary: 
 
Although I have been to Japan for many times, this was my first time to go to Kagoshima. Kagoshima 
is a place full of greenery and natural wonders. It is totally different from Tokyo, which is known as a 
modern, fast-paced city. Kapic centre is located at the deep forest in Kagoya city, one of the cities of 
Kagoshima prefecture. It is a place where one can relax and enjoy the beauty of nature. I have 
enjoyed different activities organized by the centre, such as tea ceremony, kimono, and so on. These 
experiences had been really novel and refreshing to me and deepened my understanding of Japanese 
traditional culture. On the other hand, the 2-day homestay accommodation had also been fantastic as 
it provided me a chance to experience daily life of Japanese people. The owners were really nice and 
treated me friendly. We also had a chance to catch a glimpse of the Japan society by visiting local 
University and even primary school. We exchanged our thoughts and ideas with the local students. 
We learnt about each other’s culture, and eventually become friends. Most importantly, we have no 
choice but to speak Japanese for communication in those days so it really helped improved my 
Japanese! All these have been a really unforgettable and valuable experience to me and I would like 
to thank everyone who makes this trip happen. 
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Short Summary: 

This 10-day study trip to Kagoshima was very meaningful and I have learned much from this 
programme. This was not the first time I had been to Japan. However, in the previous trips to Japan, I 
was just a tourist. Where I went to visit were just tourist attractions. What I spoke was not Japanese. 
What I felt is just something superficial. To contrast, this programme provided us with deeper insights 
into Japanese culture and language.  



First, our confidence in speaking Japanese was enhanced. In the first two days in Kagoshima, maybe 
we were not accustomed to speaking Japanese and we were afraid of making mistakes. Therefore, we 
did not talk much in Japanese. However, when we taking part in different activities, the teachers and 
the Japanese were more than willing to listen to us. Moreover, we were immersed in a 
Japanese-speaking world for 10 days. At last, we still could manage to covey our message in Japanese 
and our confidence was enhanced.  

Second, we were able to learn more about Japanese culture and gained some hands-on experience. 
For example, we always see kimono in Japanese anime and dramas but we had not tried it before this 
programme. Luckily, we had this chance in this study trip. We all put on kimono and we learned the 
different types of kimono, their names and their usages. In addition, we also learned about what sadou 
is and tried to make a tasty tea on our own. These are all invaluable experiences.  

Furthermore, we were also granted the chance to live a daily live as an ordinary Japanese in Kagoshima. 
Although two days is a short period of time, I obtained deeper insights into host family’s daily life. My 
host father worked in a train company in Nagoya before. When he retired, he and his wife moved to 
Shibushi, Kagoshima since he likes the relaxing life in Shibushi and Shibushi is his wife’s homeplace. 
They now work as farmers and plant different things in their field. Much of their food is from their field. 
Occasionally, the kids living around come to their home to play. Their sons and daughters who work 
and live in the city would also pay a visit regularly. They lead a healthy and relaxing lifestyle which I like 
very much. I carried out different activities with my host family and had been a “Japanese” for two 
days.  

Moreover, the exchange activities with Ooguro Primary School and Kagoshima University are also 
unforgettable. In these activities, I found kyuushoku the most interesting. Kyuushoku is a special 
practice in Japanese primary schools. We might think that these primary students were too young to 
handle this job. However, to our surprise, they had a good division of labour and finished their tasks in 
an effective and orderly manner. The class teacher would also have lunch together and chat with the 
students. After meal, students put away the dishes on their own and sort out recyclable wastes. After 
this, I found that kyuushoku was more than a “meal”. It teaches students what responsibility is and 
cultivates their sense in environmental protection. I think this is one of the keys to success in Japanese 
education system.  

To conclude, I appreciate all the efforts contributed by all the staff and teachers. All these invaluable 
experiences are unforgettable and we have together made happy memories which engraved on my 
mind forever.    
 

 

 













Short Summary: 

 
This trip to Kagoshima was really fantastic. At first, I was really nervous and worried about the 
conversation between Japanese and me since my Japanese was not very good. Luckily, all the staff 



and people I met in Kagoshima were nice. They spoke slowly with simple Japanese in order to let us 
understood. I enjoyed talking with them very much. 
 
  All the activities I participated were interesting and meaningful. Here comes my best three 
activities. First of all, wearing traditional clothes (kimono) was great. As all these clothes are really 
expensive, we don’t have chance to wear it though we travel to Japan. In other words, we enjoyed a 
treasure moment by wearing these pretty clothes. Secondly, I liked the chance to communicate with 
Japanese students very much. Whatever kindergarten students, primary students or university 
students were really nice and sociable. We talked about our hobbies, culture and celebrities. It was a 
stunning chance to understand Japanese culture.  
 
  Thirdly, “home stay” activity was my favourite beyond doubt. My home stay family was a single 
69-year-old lady, Keko san. She was really nice and trendy, so that we always chatted and watched TV 
together. We went to the SPA, made delicious takoyaki and sukiyaki, played with firework. I have had 
an amzing two days with my host family and I hope I can keep contact with Keko san in the future. 
Other activities like Japanese tea ceremony (sado), visit to museum were nice, too.  
 
  Environment in Kapic centre was good as we always went for a walk after dinner. The lake besides 
Kapic centre is really pretty and worth-watching. Although it is far from the town, we enjoyed the 
unique and fresh air in Kapic centre. 
 
  In the ten days trip with tons of conversation, my Japanese was improved. This makes me 
understand that ‘Practice makes perfect’. Also, I feel more interested in both Japanese culture and 
language after the trip. For example, one sentence has different expressions to talk with different 
people. Moreover, different places have their own language and ascent. Although it is not easy to 
understand and study, I found it really interesting. 
 
  Last but not least, I like this trip so much since all the teammates were fascinated in Japanese 
culture, we shared a lot with each other, and played together every day. We also learnt from each 
other since most of our teammates were good at Japanese. It is a memorable and I cherish this trip 
very much.  

 

 

 

 

 



 
Summary: 
This report will include the details of this CUHK summer cultural exchange program in Kagoshima, 
KAPIC center. It will consist my opinion towards some of the events occurred in the program, people I 
have met during my stay and a reflection of what I have learnt during my trip.  
 
Introduction: 
It was brought up to my attention during my JASP1460 class when Ms. Goda Miho were passing on a 
leaflet about a cultural exchange program, and she encouraged students to join this program as it will 
increase our knowledge and ability of both understanding Japanese culture and our level of Japanese. 
During that moment I only took a few glance before I passed it on to next row of students, knowing 
that as a Year 1 student I probably will not have the chance to join this summer exchange program 
anyways.  
 
As my Japanese course went on, I realize my interest towards learning more about Japanese culture 
gradually increased, albeit I have been to Japan many times and watching Japanese anime at a constant 
rate over the years, I never had the chance to experience the ‘real’, authentic and local Japanese 
culture. Having to live overseas for a few weeks is something that I have also never experienced before, 
so I was really debating on whether or not should I join this program.  
 
Yet, I’m still in my Year 1 and I don’t have to find internships yet, so this might be a once in a lifetime 
travel that I can take advantage of. Perhaps this is part of the reason why I have decided to join. 
Interviews for this program was not needed, and after delivering my CV to the department, a 
congratulations letter was sent to me stating that I was part of the list. I was surprised because I was 
the only Year 1 students in the entire batch of students and to be frank, I was quite anxious as well.  
In my memory, the next thing after I received my GPA results, I was on a plane going to Toyko, then 
Kagoshima. 
 
My Kagoshima experience: 
It was a perfect morning when all of us gathered at Hong Kong Airport, alongside with Winkki and Chris 
which wished us farewell at the departing area. With a total number of 18 students going to Kagoshima 
for ten days, I was nervous about it. We were headed for Tokyo, Narita airport, and then transit at 
Haneda airport to Kagoshima. It was a total of 10 hours flight which we were all exhausted and hungry 
after we arrived at Kagoshima airport. When we were told that we had to take another 90 minutes ride 
from airport to KAPIC, nearly all of us were moaning for help. Luckily we found a sanctuary, a 7-11 
convenient store before we headed for the center. It came to my attention that one of the group 
members were saying Hong Kong has direct flight from here to Kagoshima and I strongly suggest the 
Japanese department to take note of it. It saves approx. 4 hours of travelling time.  
 
For the record, my roommate Andy Cheung is also interested in Japanese culture, but his exposure to it 
is much shorter than mine as he only started to watch anime 2 years ago, compared to me when I 
started during primary school.  



Both of us agreed to certain room rules and with mutual characteristics, we went along fairly well 
without causing a hassle like other people did. Perhaps the department could suggest some 
interpersonal skills before departure as it is quite important in places like Japan, where politeness 
and rules are emphasized heavily.  
 
As for our next day, we were embraced with a warm welcome by KAPIC teachers, as Ms. Ookubo 
briefed us with the schedule of the upcoming days and what we will be doing. We were instructed to 
gather in a Washitsu( ) for a Kimono( ) culture lesson. Fascinated by the pattern and the 
delicate fabric of the Kimonos brought by our Kimono teachers, and even more so when they 
performed a traditional Japanese dance wearing Kimonos. Shortly after that, male and females were 
separated into two different rooms, and by the aid of teachers, it was my first time wearing a real 
kimono. The wearing process was complicated and definitely unmanageable if they were to tell me to 
wear by myself. The patterns were differentiated by their sizes and colors as well. The most formal 

Kimono was in either Black or White,  
Photo 1: Friend and I (right-hand side) posing for classic samurai battle.  

As for the female Kimono, it consists mostly with patterns such as flowers, cherry blossoms and 
weather-related details.  

 



Photo 2: KAPIC members, with president of KAPIC centers and Kimono senseis.  

 
It was truly a valuable experience for all of us, and we greatly appreciated all the Kimono teachers to 
help us get dressed. It made us look forward to the rest of the program events.  
 
Later that day it was a learning session on Japanese, as the topic is “homestay”. We learnt different 
objects that may appear in Japanese style house, how to start a conversation with your homestay 
family and so on. The usefulness of this class is mediocre as many of the so called ‘classic style Japanese 
home’ objects are very outdated as I realized afterwards. The teacher was speaking mainly in Japanese 
in a very speedy manner and many of the students were having a hard time understanding him. 
Furthermore, he expected us to answer his question when most of us couldn’t figure out what he was 
talking about. A truly disappointing experience I would say, but nonetheless it was essential for them to 
provide us with basic knowledge before we head off to homestay on the next following day.  

After a sleepless night, I was prepared for my homestay experience. We were told to give an 
introduction while lining up in front of the classroom filled with local families. The Okatomo family 
was my designated homestay family, and Ms. Okatomo was very cautious at first, probably because I 
was too nervous.  
 

She drove me to the Kagoshima’s local sport center, where the high school students were having 
training on athletic sports such as sprints, and also baseball which is very fascinating because it one of 
their cultures that only influenced Taiwan and Korea within Asia. Not to mention it was a Saturday, and 
that the students were training very hard even though they could have took their day off. It was there 
where I met her son, Kyoushi-kun. Just hitting his adolescent age, he seemed a bit introverted and 
unwilling to talk to strangers like me.  
 
Ms. Okatomo took me back to her house for lunch, afterwards it was a 3 hour talk on topics including 
politics between Hong Kong and China, my background and my dreams, even relationship problems. 
I’m still amazed on how did I manage to get across my ideas to Ms. Okatomo, using Japanese, Chinese 
words, dictionary translation and sign language too. Truly an once-in-a-lifetime experience now that I 
remind myself as I am typing this. I believe we created a mutual bond regardless my lack of ability to 
communicate properly with my limited Japanese vocabulary.  
 
At the afternoon, Ms. Okatomo drove Kyoushi-kun and I to different places and temples around 
Kagoshima. The sunset next to the beach was astonishingly beautiful and stunning. Next time I will 
definitely bring mosquito repellent for all the places because it is all located outdoors and mother 
nature was being too welcoming with all these insects zooming in and out of my vision. 
 
Later that day, we went out for yakiniku as our dinner alongside with Mr. Okatomo and Kyoushi-kun. 
They were very generous as I know that it is quite expensive and usually they would just eat at home. 
After that, we drove for nearly half an hour to an Onsen place, a local hot spring where people would 
wash off their entire day’s stress and relax. It was their culture and their brief moment of bliss which 
they worship heavily upon. Being an Anime-expert, I understood the rules in the Onsen to prevent 
myself acting like a hooligan in the pools. For example, wash your body before you enter the pool, use 



the bucket to soak yourself between pools etc. I had the chance to talk to Kyoushi-kun about what his 
interests were etc. Turns out he was just a normal kid with similar interest as I had when I was 14. I 
loved the Onsen experience, and after that I had a bottle of milk coffee which was intensely delicious to 
cool myself, although I must say it was heavily influenced by Anime.  
 
The next day was pretty much the entire family going out for a trip, as we went to different temples 
around Kagoshima.  

 

The peace and serenity was very intriguing and makes me feel rooted to this place, physically and 
emotionally. Places including kirijima temple, which is the largest around Kagoshima with forest in front 
of the temple. After that we went for a lunch near some random outpost, then back to city before I 
grabbed some groceries and head back to the KAPIC center. My colleagues and I shared our homestay 
experiences with each other, but before that, we had a buffet style dinner in KAPIC with our homestay 
family, then we did an orchestra with a Japanese song plus a Cantonese song. The entire atmosphere 
was quite touching, as it was our last day we see our homestay family (unless the individually organized 
a time to see each other after the KAPIC trip). At night we had a good time sharing experiences with our 
beers grabbed from the groceries store, at this time I can actually make friends with my other 
colleagues. This is one of the better nights I had during my stay in KAPIC.   
 
The next day was my most anticipated event, which is to visit Kagoshima University. I was hoping to 
make friends with the local students while understanding their lives of being a University student in 
Kagoshima. I was immediately fascinated by the ship that carried our entire bus onboard to travel 
across the sea, and the view was near perfect except some rain and mists. After arriving at University of 
Kagoshima, we had a lunch at their canteen which is insanely cheap and much better than CUHK’s 
canteen food quality. It was a total mind blown and sometimes I would just think to myself that life is 



entirely unfair with these lucky Kagoshima University students could enjoy such delicious meal with just 
under 400 Yen, converted back to HKD it is around 25HKD.  
 
Then we did our presentation to a bunch of international relations university students, I was 
responsible for teaching Cantonese phrases and words which created a lot of happy faces and laughs 
from what I saw on the stage. I would say our presentation overall was a success and we briefed them 
with what Hong Kong has.  
 
As for the most important part of my mission- to exchange contacts with the female university students, 
I think I can take this off my bucket list because I have exchanged a total of 5 student’s contact. To 
show their courtesy, we were able to bring two large bags of snacks back to KAPIC, I feel like we owe 
them a lot, they spent their time and effort to create such a welcoming event. The friendly atmosphere 
is something that I will never forget  
 
The following day consist mainly the event of tea ceremony, which is Chado in Japanese. We were 
taught the value of Chado, how to make the tea and why is it considered as an art due to its beauty 
during making the tea and also the conversation between the maker of tea and the receiver. The 
advantages of learning Chado is that you understand it in the view of Japanese people, because it is 
entirely different than Chinese style. Comparatively, Chado consists with many more rules and you 
must oblige to them, perhaps it is why it was eliminated long ago for being a skill that women must 
learn. The tradition puts constraints on women and it was mainly a Aisatsu skill, meaning it is a 
conversation-greetings skill. However in a fast paced, post-modern technology world, we would 
consider this as being awkwardly slow, alongside with the greetings were just too old-fashioned. 
Nonetheless it was a interesting event, and we had a good time drinking sensei’s tea with Okashi 
provided to neutralize the bitter flavored tea.  

 

That afternoon was our groups trying to make another presentation for Ookuro Primary school kids, 
and we had to make it so even Primary school kids can understand what Hong Kong has, for example: 
Geographic location, Food, the different types of money, famous sites and entertainments. It was a 
hard work but we managed to patch all of them up using an afternoon’s time.  



It is also worth a mention that nearly all of our meals were rotated in a certain pattern, with breakfast 
being almost constant. We were quite sick of having the same meals over and over again after 7 nights 
so we were actually complaining. Furthermore, we were looking forward on our last night’s event as we 
get to leave KAPIC and eat whatever we want, after staying in KAPIC for too long, it was a boost of our 
morale and there’s a solid reason for it.  
 
The next day we went to Primary school, it was a relatively small school but they didn’t lack any 
facilities that they needed to educate students. There were only approximately 50 students in this 
school with Year 1 and Year 2’s going to the same class together in some situations. I was assigned to 
play with the Year 2’s, to my surprise, the kids were very friendly and their discipline was very high. 
They had to collect their own lunch after wearing a sanitary dress with masks and protective suits, and I 
was sitting there receiving my lunch handed by these Year 2 students. This experience were very vivid 
until this day and it was something that scared me. Japan’s education system is very beneficial in 
teaching kids discipline and manners before any factual educations. Compared to Hong Kong, even 
Primary school kids nowadays will have to attend tutoring afterschool where they have no freedom and 
chances to learn discipline, which kills their creativity and their naivety that is essential for them to 
enjoy their childhood.  
 
We had a brief resting period and we played origami with these students, shortly after that we were 
assembled into the sports hall and we were to give our presentation to these primary school kids. 
Luckily they all understood with our image-packed presentation and they immediately understood 
what I was trying to say. Although I must admit that I was speaking very slowly so I could perfect my 
script as well as to stall time out. Colleagues and I didn’t want to leave the school but we were on a 
tight schedule, plus we had to prepare for our return letter to our homestay family during the 
afternoon so we left shortly after the presentation.  
 
Finally, it was our day where we leave KAPIC and explore Kagoshima by ourselves. With 3 of my friends, 
we went to Kagoshima town alongside with this Kagoshima University law student which she was with 
us the whole time as we explored the town. We had the chance to eat the Shirokuma ice, which the 

appearance looks like a cute polar bear.  
After that we walked around the town, to Terukuni temple but there was barely anyone as it was 
raining season, and the rain was quite heavy too. We decided to have lunch, then to the largest 
shopping mall in the town for the Ferris wheel plus arcade games such as Taiko no Tatsujin. We killed 
time and waited until all of our groups reunited and headed for dinner together.  



As time flies by when you were having fun, it was exactly what happened because before we knew it, it 
was time to go back to KAPIC and back up before we go to whatever places we need to be.  
We checked out the next morning, with all our luggage with us and boarded the bus. With another one 
and a half hour trip to airport, we departed and I was headed for Kyoto, to travel by myself and truly 
explore other places than Kagoshima.  
 
Conclusion: 
This KAPIC trip taught me a lot about the culture, the society, the local people, and how they interact 
with one another. I have learnt so many things from this trip and the most valued time was when I 
stayed in the homestay family. I have been to Japan for almost over 10 times in my life but I never had 
the chance to communicate and share my thoughts with a local Japanese person, and this time it was 
such a welcoming plus heartwarming experience because I feel like I could actually start a conversation 
regardless of my Japanese skills. There were a lot of improvements that the center could have done, for 
example the teacher who taught us the Aisatsu with homestay family was utterly disappointing as he 
forgot that our individual Japanese level fluctuates heavily. Other than that I would like to thank CUHK 
Japanese department for providing this opportunity for us to travel to Japan and to of course, learn 
Japanese as this is the main objective. I sincerely thank them for organizing everything, briefing us 
about this trip and gather our tickets for so many people, I greatly appreciate their efforts. Special 
thanks to Winkki and Chris who cleared my misunderstandings and also to remind me for this essay for 
so many times. I will never forget this experience.  
 
 
Short Summary:  
 
This report will include the details of this CUHK summer cultural exchange program in Kagoshima, 
KAPIC center. It will consist my opinion towards some of the events occurred in the program, people I 
have met during my stay and a reflection of what I have learnt during my trip.  
The essay’s content is as followed: - Kimono - Learn Japanese Greetings and Homestay family greetings - Homestay actual experience - Kagoshima University visit - Chado - Ookuro Primary school visit - Free time at Kagoshima City - Conclusion 
Kimono is a traditional Japanese style of fashion, which originated from Tang dynasty in China. 
Influenced heavily by the Chinese fashion, this tradition is kept until now. Whenever there is a festival 
in Japan, men, women and kids will wear their Kimono and head to the festive. It is a special costume 
that they will only wear it in important days and we had the chance to try it ourselves with the help of 
our Kimono sensei. 
 



We learnt different phrases of greetings and nouns of different objects. As mandatory as it seems, most 
of the learning material is supremely outdated and the class itself was disorganized in terms of what 
the teacher wants to teach us.  
The actual homestay experience was very exciting and shall be forever treasured in my memory, as 
each individual students will go to their assigned homestay family and live there for one night, we had 
the chance to closely contact and communicate with local families which is a rare experience for any 
Hong Kong students. Okatomo family is my designated homestay family and I will continue explain 
what happened during my stay in the essay. 
 
Kagoshima University visit was our only chance to see the facilities inside the university with granted 
permission. We had the opportunity to chat with local students and played games with them. 
Chado is also a traditional ceremony where we learnt how to properly manage our teacups and how to 
greet when someone makes you tea. It is rather complicated and seemed unnecessary with modern 
view, but nonetheless it consists with beauty and art as the performance of Chado was very elegant 
and delicate.  
 
Ookuro Primary school visit was our contrast to University visit, here we understood why Japanese 
people are so disciplined and well-taught manners. Students here are extremely friendly despite of 
being a little bit shy, but all of us loved them and appreciated their welcoming attitude. 
 
Lastly, we went out on the second last day to Kagoshima City to truly explore the city by ourselves, we 
took the bus or by walking to different site visits such as the shopping street, temples, shopping mall, 
Ferris wheel and so on. It was a great experience overall and if I had the chance next year, I will surely 
consider to go on this trip again. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

















Short Summary:  

 
The trip to Kagoshima is unforgettable for me, and this is the third time I went to Japan. I like japan as 
well as its cultures since the time when I still was a primary student, after the first time I travelled to 
Japan with my family. 
 



 This time I got a lot of chances to talk with local students, learn the traditional Japanese cultures, 
homestay, do the things unable to do in Hong Kong, etc. 
 
 Communicating with Japanese students, there were meetings with students of kindergarten, 
primary school, and university. For the meetings, the presentation of introducing Hong Kong was well 
prepared by us. Also, we played mass-games together as well as shared our life experiences. It was a 
good chance for us to make Japanese friends and know more about Japanese teens. 
 
 Learning the traditional Japanese cultures, there were some cultural courses offered. For example, 
studying and wearing kimono, trying tea ceremony…… All of the traditional cultures are valuable, we 
are glad to having the chances to get the knowledge about this. 
 
 Homestay with Japanese family, we had one night for the homestay. It was a good opportunity for 
us to improve our Japanese communication skills, because the only language can be used was 
Japanese. Also, we acted like Japanese to felt their daily life. 
 
 Doing somethings unable to do in Hong Kong, experienced something new. In Hong Kong, the 
fireworks are prohibited and regulated by the law. But in Japan, it is a very common. So, we decided to 
play firework together. And then the unique memory of playing firework was made. 
 
 This is unforgettable and amazing trip, experienced traditional Japanese cultures, made friends 
with Japanese teens, experienced Japanese daily life, and did somethings special.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 
 



 

 
 



 
 





Short Summary: 
 
The ten days KAPIC programme was fun and interesting. Throughout the whole trip, what I learned is 
not just knowledge about Japanese language and culture, being more confident in speaking Japanese 
and making friends are the crucial part. I would like to give thanks to every teachers in KAPIC, they 
paid many effort in planning this program, always taking care us, and helping us to catch the learning 
progress.  
 
It was a precious chance for us to experience wearing Wafuku and having Tea Ceremony. Teachers 
were very professional and they teach us every details. For example, during the Wafuku experience, 
teachers paid a lot of effort in matching the color and pattern of difference clothes in order to have 
the best look. Teachers also spent many time in helping us to wear the clothes. Cultural exchange 
with primary school was also interesting. I feel that students and teachers are friendly and taking care 
others. During lunch time with students, I noticed that it is normal for students to finish all the food 
they have, then clean and recycle all the materials. In Hong Kong, students still need to be reminded 
that not to leave food behind. This shown the difference between Japan and Hong Kong. 
 
Moreover, I would like to give thanks to KAPIC for matching me and Makinose’s family. Before 
meeting the host family, I was worrying how to get along with them. In fact, they were very nice.  
Throughout the two days, the family took me to many place and enjoyed Kagoshima. At night, we did 
handmade sushi, and our distance became closer. I felt warm with the host family. At the evening in 
second day, we go back to KAPIC and have dinner together. It was a sad moment to separate after 
dinner. I think we may not have another chance to meet in the future. After ten days, my host family 
know that I need to wait at the airport for many hours for the plane. Then, they said they will go to 
airport to pick me up. It was a great chance for me to meet them again before I leave. At last, they 



send me to the airport and say bye until I entered the restricted area. They even saw the take off of 
the plane, and that impressed me. I feel that they cherish and love me a lot. 
 
Cultural exchange with students from Kagoshima University was also a unforgettable memory. We 
had games in the classroom, and make our friendship closer. In KAPIC, we also made our plan for 
sightseeing in Kagoshima city, and we ate the famous Kurobuta pork and Shirokuma dessert. 
 
During night, we chatted with Mr. Sesumi, we talked about the culture, society of Japan and the 
political situation of Hong Kong. I remembered Mr. Sesumi describe KAPIC as a “green jail”. This is a 
very good metaphor, as there are only forest, lake and a highway around KAPIC. No people live near 
KAPIC, and poor mobile signal. But this boosted our interaction with KAPIC. 
 
Ten days was short. On the day I leave, teachers say bye to us at the main entrance and I nearly cried. 
If I have a chance, I will definitely go to KAPIC again to meet the teachers. 
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Short summary:  
 
In this summer holiday. I joined a cuhk jasp exchange program, going to Kagoshima Asia-Pacific 
Intercultural Countryside Centre for learning Japanese cultures and practicing Japanese oral skill.  
 
On 17th June. 8:30 we gathered at HK airport. Then we departed at HK airport, went to Kagoshima via 
Tokyo. Due to fight delay, we had to rush to Heneda Airport when we arrived Tokyo Narita Airport. We 
nearly missed the fight. If we were late for 5 more minutes, we might have to detain at Tokyo Haneda 
Airport. Finally we arrived KAPIC at 11:00 pm  
 
On Thursday morning, we prepared for the presentation that will be presented at Kagoshima University 
3 days later. After lunch, we had a lesson about Japanese costume – Kimono, we tried to wear Kimono.  
 



On Friday morning, we visited Museum of Japanese Culture. And then we conducted a rehearsal of the 
presentation. Afternoon, we had a lesson about Homestay Japanese.  
 
Saturday morning, we met with our homestay family at KAPIC. My host family is  
Miyada. There are five members in this family, Miyada san and his wife, elder brother Haruki, sister 
kana and the youngest brother sorata. They are very kind. 
They brought me to visit Kagoshima aquarium and zoo. Our journey is joyful and unforgettable. In 
evening, they brought me to enjoy a spa (onsen). This was my first time try a spa , it is relaxing.  
 
Sunday, we went to space center at kagoshima which is daddy’s workplace. He guided me to visit 
different facilities in the center such as big rocket launcher and small rocket launcher, satellite 
communication center and a huge space technology museum. The visit is meaningful, this is my first 
time to see rocket launcher that make me very exciting. Then we went to city park to have a picnic. The 
park was clean and its view was great. Then they brought me to visit some famous jinsha. I love the 
culture of Japanese religion, so I was very enjoy the visit. At night, I invited them to Kapic to have party. 
Homestay end. 
 
Monday, we went to kagoshima university to do a cultural exchange with the university’s student, we 
did a presentation about hong kong for them. And then we played some games, it was a fun day 
 
Tuesday, some kindergarten children came to Kapic, we played with them. Then we had a lesson about 
tea. We tried make a tea and learned the manner of drinking tea. 
 
Wednesday, we went to a primary school. We did a presentation about hong kong for them and then 
play same games with them. 
 
Thursday, we went kagoshima city to do sightseeing. One kagoshima university student joined us to visit. 
Firstly we went to a food street to try some local food such as shirokuma( ice) and some Japanese wine. 
Then we went to a jinsha to do a formal visit.  
 
Friday, end of the trip, this is a meaningful trip ,I glad to join it.  
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Short summary: 
 
To be honest, Kagoshima summer exchange program is the most meaningful and interesting activity I 
had joined in the last summer break. Unlike cities in Japan like Tokyo, Osaka and etc, Kagoshima is a 
rather tranquil and less crowded place with different culture. What we can see is the other side of the 
and bustle Japan and hence, we can explore Japan in a totally different way. 
We have moments learning Japanese traditional culture like kimono wearing and green tea tasting. 
Professional teachers came and teach us how to follow every detail and procedure in these traditional 
culture. It was amazing and truly inspiring to me. These cultures really reflect the attitude and 
perseverance of Japanese.  
We also have the chance to interact with locals such as homestay and meeting primary school students. 
Those were meaningful time that we can have the chance to practice speaking Japanese and knowing 
things in Japanese from people who lives in Japan. For example, we went to Kagoshima University to 
have an exchange workshop with students there. We chatted a lot and got to know others more. We 
played interesting language-related games. The atmosphere was great and we had make some new 
friends! 
All in all, the program was of real fun. It also motivates me to learn Japanese better in order to chat 
more naturally with the locals. If it is workable, I would seriously think about joining the program again 
later! Hope everyone of you could have fun in the exchange program.  


